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Dear Paul
I am writing to reinforce my consultation response form on the South Eastern rail franchise which accompanies this letter. I hope that this follow up letter will be used alongside my consultation survey response during your decision process.
As I and many other parliamentary colleagues in the South East have communicated, the standard of service under the current franchise has been inadequate, with commuters sadly paying the price. Govia Southeastern have not fulfilled their duty as a key service provider for the South East, and while I understand they have been shortlisted for the new franchise I hope that serious consideration will be made of all options available. Alongside my survey response, I would now like to take this opportunity to present on behalf of my Rochester and Strood constituents the concerns and suggestions for improvement that I have received.
The majority of concerns raised by my constituents are around regular delays, particularly at peak times, and the lack of information provided at the time. In addition, there are issues around overcrowded services and ticketing access at local stations. Following further communication with commuters it becomes clear that there is demand for longer, reliable trains and a customer service that values the customer whose fares continue to rise. I will now proceed to cover each of these main concerns and petitions in more detail.
Delayed services
Many of the more complaints and subjects of correspondence I receive regarding the Southeastern railway concern delayed services. Some constituents have reported that they have been left waiting over half an hour to get on to a train. While compensation schemes are in place, this is little consolation for being late at work or missing valuable family time. I understand that many issues are not always broken down trains, often it is related to Network Rail, but this highlights the need for greater cooperation between the franchise bid winner and Network Rail. 

The lack of information provided, which I will elaborate on below, compounds the frustrations that are currently suffered at the hands of Govia Southeastern. The prevailing theme throughout all of my points is the need for value for money for the fare payers, many of whom spend large sums on season tickets. Unfortunately, regular delays at peak times leaves many feeling disillusioned and ripped off, with little regard for these sentiments from the service provider. 

Better Information for Commuters
Where delays, cancellations or issues do arise, it has been very apparent that the information available to passengers has been inadequate. Commuters at Rochester and Strood’s stations have often been left frustrated by the lack of information around service status, alternative services, or general support. 
In the age of social media this should be an easy obligation to fulfil and I would expect any successful bidder to submit a comprehensive strategy on how to share information across various social media and communications platforms. Similarly, more station announcements and platform staff available where possible will provide commuters with greater reassurance and trust in the service.
Overcrowding
Alongside delays, overcrowding of services passing through Rochester and Strood have been a regular source of discontent amongst commuters. At the end of 2015 I was delighted with the opening of the new Rochester Station, with an upgraded platform to take twelve-carriage trains. Sadly, this asset has been under-utilised with most trains rarely reaching ten carriages. 
I am supportive of the proposal to remove first class sections of carriages for busier routes and during peak times. This will certainly free up some space and provide a more comfortable journey for some passengers, however it will not resolve the issue in its entirety. To reduce overcrowding in a sustainable way more rolling stock is needed and I would expect any new franchise to include private investment towards procuring new, modern rail carriages.

Ticketing 

There is also need for the successful bidder to provide a better ticketing service at its stations. One issue that has repeatedly been raised is the lack of or irregular maintenance of ticket machines. Upon the opening of Rochester Station at the end of 2015 queues often formed for tickets at peak times. This is sometimes exacerbated when one/the only machine is out of order. 
It will be essential for ticketing at stations to be maintained more meticulously under the new franchise to provide greater ticket access. This should require at a minimum more regular maintenance of ticket machines and swifter repair works, as well as more ticket staff either at kiosks or with handheld machines when the main machines are out of order.
Time tabling 

With regards to timetabling, there have been some minor concerns raised about the lack of time to get onto a connecting train from the Medway Valley line at Rochester Station. Constituents had reported that they would get off a train from Maidstone, and would then have to rush to the other platform in order to get on a train to Strood before it departs. In the case of delays, this results in missed trains and longer waits to reach destinations. I would request that timetabling be reviewed under the new franchise agreement to ensure better connectivity for transfers across all stations on the network where possible.
I hope that you will find the Rochester and Strood context useful alongside my survey response when your team formalises its decision. These are issues that are prevalent across Kent under Govia Southeastern with no sign of improvement. I, and many of the paying commuters who matter most, now see an opportunity for serious changes to the way the franchise is managed. 
I look forward to the outcome of the consultation in due course and hope that all considerations are taken to ensure commuters across Kent and the South East get the service they deserve.

Yours ever
Kelly Tolhurst MP
Member of Parliament for Rochester and Strood
